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Thank you very much.

First of all, Sven [Mikser, Estonian Minister of Foreign Affairs], it is
really a pleasure for me to be back in Tallinn. This is my third visit in the
recent years, and for sure not the last one in the next months. I will come
back in June and then during the [Estonian] Presidency [of the Council]
regularly, to run with you in full partnership our foreign, security and
defence policy.

I have had today very good, very fruitful meetings with the President, the
Prime Minister, with the Minister of Defence, with the Chairman of the
Foreign Affairs and the Defence Committee in the Parliament, with you. We had
discussions at length and excellent continuation of cooperation and
preparation for the Presidency and I am going to open the Lennart Meri
Conference [“Darkest before Dawn?: The war on trust and how to win it”] in a
few minutes. Let me say, this is my second time at the conference, so I am
particularly pleased for this opportunity I have and this honour. 

I would like to start by saying that Estonia is proceeding with the
preparation for the Presidency in an excellent manner. It is going to be the
first time the country holds this Presidency, having anticipated for six
months this important event. More than an event actually – this important
work in the service of the Union and the citizens of the Union and in
particularly challenging times for both the internal life of the European
Union but also for the international, regional situations we are facing. And
I have to say, we feel in safe hands knowing that we move from the Maltese
Presidency to the Estonian Presidency. Two countries that have a truly
European approach – knowing very well that only being together as a Union we
have the relevant size and impact that can protect our citizens in the world
of today and have a clear and strong role in the globalised world we are
living in.

We discussed in particular with Sven [Mikser] the foreign policy agenda that
will be characterising the six months of the Estonian Presidency. The Eastern
Partnership Summit will be one of the highlights. It is extremely useful and
important for us to prepare this work together, and together with each of the
six partners that will be with us. Already in June we will have the Foreign
Ministers of the Eastern partners joining us to prepare the Summit and during
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the beginning of the Estonian Presidency we will prepared the Summit together
with Sven [Mikser].

I was particularly pleased he mentioned himself also the Africa-EU Summit we
will have later in November. This is I think also symbolically extremely
powerful – the fact that during the Presidency of a very Nordic country in
the Union, one of the main political focuses of our foreign policy will be
our partnership with Africa. On Monday, Sven [Mikser] will be with us at the
Foreign Affairs Council where we will be hosting the President of the African
Union Commission. If we want to work on security, counter-terrorism but also
migration and economic development, we have to partner with our closest
neighbour and our biggest neighbour – that I know from here is not Africa but
it is in terms of continents  – and here the added value of Estonia
especially in the field of digital competences will be particularly
appreciated.

And then,  we will have during the Presidency of Estonia a very substantial
package on security and defence. I know that this is top priority here; this
is top priority all over the European Union and this is why we are working
now for the last year to use all the instruments the European Union has in
the field of European defence, in strong cooperation with NATO. We will be
implementing 42 practical projects of cooperation with NATO; Jens Stoltenberg
and myself will report on that in June, just before we start the Estonian
Presidency – so during these 6 months we will follow-up on these concrete
actions in the field of maritime security, cyber threats, hybrid challenges.

So, this will feature very high on the Estonian Presidency programme; and the
same goes for the operational decisions we will take hopefully during the
Estonian Presidency on the European defence. This can mean Permanent
Structured Cooperation, this can mean the use of the Battlegroups, this can
mean using all the instruments the European Union has to take care of the
security of its citizens in cooperation with NATO – not in competition,
never, but in a much more effective manner.

Obviously, foreign policy in particular is what happens while you are
planning things, so we will have also to deal together with any developments
that will be arising during those 6 months and normally we always do have
some developments going on. I can say that I am particularly glad that I will
be able to count on good friends and wise friends here in Estonia, starting
from Sven [Mikser] and all his colleagues, all the government, to guide the
European Union through this challenging but also exciting next months.

I will finish by saying we always – journalists as well – focus on the
challenges, on the threats, on the crises. Let me tell you that seeing
through the eyes of our partners in the world, the European Union in this
moment is a point of reference. I know Europeans do not always perceive it
this way; I believe Estonians do see the added value of being a Union and I
think this is something on which you can help the other Europeans to realise
what we have. And we have also a responsibility to be a point of reference
for our partners in the world as a credible, reliable partner – corporative
partner – that can play a very important role in the world of today.



Thank you.

Q and A

Q. On sanctions against Russia. [details inaudible]

FM: First of all, let me say that having adopted the decisions on the
sanctions unanimously and having kept that unity for all these years – and
continuing to keep this unity in the European Union for all these years – is
not exactly seen as a failure on the Russian side. They were, I think, quite
surprised, and these sanctions have an impact on the Russian economy. Let me
also add that the Russian economy has problems by itself that derive from
other elements but the sanctions – and this is an issue for the Russian
authorities to tackle, but a serious issue. The sanctions for us are linked
to, first of all, the annexation of Crimea that we consider and will consider
in the future as illegal by international standards, and linked to the
conflict in the east of Ukraine. For us sanctions are not a policy in itself
– they are an instrument, one of the instruments we have to achieve the
political objective we have which is the end of the conflict in the east of
Ukraine, the full implementation of the Minsk agreements – it is only one
component of our policy on the conflict in Ukraine and is also only one
component of our relations with Russia.

When it comes to our work on the conflict in Ukraine, in the east of Ukraine,
we are doing other things that I would definitely not define a failure such
as the strong support to the OSCE work in the east of Ukraine itself through
the monitoring mission. The European Union is the strongest supporter of the
mission and doing a lot of work on the ground – that is never enough, because
in a conflict it is never enough what you manage to do on the ground – but
both on humanitarian aid and on important issues like demining it is the
European Union behind the positive things that manage to be done on the
ground. The other element of our work on Ukraine is a very relevant one –
that is the support to the reform agenda of the country. That is also a way
of supporting the authorities in Kyiv to implement their side of the Minsk
agreements.  Mainly the political side of the agreement, but we also say that
the security side of the Minsk Agreement has also to be implemented and here
we come back to the role of Russia and the influence it can exercise.

The Minsk Agreement is an agreement that Russia has signed – its signature is
something that should count for the Russian authorities themselves – and this
is something we discuss with our Russian interlocutors. I was in Moscow
myself a few weeks ago – this to say that beyond the sanctions we also have a
dialogue open exactly to find ways in which we can help the implementation of
the Minsk agreements, and our relations with Russia do not limit themselves
to the disagreements and the different views we have on the conflict in
Ukraine or the annexation of Crimea. We work constantly with Russia when it
comes to some specific files where we see added value in cooperation. I think
of counterterrorism dialogue or migration cooperation or the Nordic dimension
and the Arctic – areas where the European Union and Russia and some of our
member states still cooperate fruitfully together.

Or I think of something that for me is very important – the fact that Russian



students are the first beneficiaries of our Erasmus projects. Keeping our
people together, exchanges of our people – intensified – is I believe a big
investment we can do for the future of our relationship, because beyond
leaderships there are people. Having said that, there are also fields of
foreign policy for instance where we have a channel open. We constantly work
together on issues like the crises in Syria, Libya, Afghanistan or DPRK. And
there are files where the European Union and Russia see completely eye to eye
– I think of the implementation of the nuclear agreement with Iran or the
conflict between Israel and Palestine. So it is a complex relation. It is a
relation that as long as the situation in Ukraine will stay as it is will not
go back to normal. But it is a relationship that also contemplates selective
engagement on some issues where cooperation is needed.

Q. You just mentioned those challenges and what is ahead of us and one of the
topics is EU and Turkey. Do you see any possibilities that there will be a
new wave of immigrants towards EU? And the second part of the question is –
as we heard today Slovakia and Hungary have not agreed to implement the
quotas on refugees and do not accept them. So the question is: do we have a
plan with Turkey? And the second part of the question is how do you react
with those sayings from the Slovakian and Hungarian side?

FM: First of all, let me say very clearly, our relation with Turkey goes well
beyond the issue of the Syrian refugees. Turkey is a candidate country.
Turkey is a big and relevant player in the region, having a key role when it
comes to the war in Syria, when it comes to solving the Cypriot issue, when
it comes to our economic or energy relations, when it comes to our relations
with the people of Turkey – all of them. So I have always considered a limit
to see our relations with Turkey only through the angle of how to manage the
refugee crisis – that first of all, is a crisis for the refugees.

We assume always the European perspective that we have lived through a
refugee crisis – let me tell you that countries like Niger, one of the
poorest countries in the world, hosts 700 000 refugees, with an economy that
is not comparable to any of the economies of any of the European Union member
states. And the same can go for most of the African or Asian countries and
not to mention the fact that Jordan or Lebanon or Turkey themselves host
millions of refugees. So I would like us to be rational on this and recognise
that our support to Turkey in their efforts to host refugees in a decent
manner – for instance giving education to the Syrian children – is an
investment in our own future and it is an investment in the future of Syria
and in the stability of the region, and that this is not the only issue we
have on the table with Turkey.

Actually, it is now not even the most relevant, as the major wave of migrants
as you put it – and I would like us to make a clear distinction between the
refugees and the migrants, these are two different things – in this moment is
coming through Libya to Italy, so it is not a Turkish route. And on this the
work we are doing with Africa will be essential, including the Africa Summit
we will have during the Estonian Presidency.

When it comes to – and by the way, I often say and I know this is not always
popular in European Union – the management of the migration flows, including



preventing irregular migration flows to the European Union, we also have to
recognise the positive value of migration, including for some sectors of our
economy. There are some sectors of the European economy that would not
survive one single day if all the migrants were to disappear tomorrow from
the European territory and I think we have to acknowledge this. Also being a
land that has experienced migration or immigration in the last century and
even in the last couple of decades. This is the same thing we should keep in
mind talking about internal solidarity.

One of the things that will come to the Presidency table not on the external
angle – so it is not our file – will also be how we manage effective
solidarity among Member States. This is not our direct institutional
competence but I can tell you very openly we will need to share
responsibility also when it comes to hosting and protecting refugees inside
the European Union. If we continue to believe or to live in the illusion that
countries of first arrival of refugees, be it Italy or Greece or tomorrow
Estonia, you do not know where the next refugee flow will come from, you
avoid seeing the reality  – which is that people do not come to one country
or another, they come to Europe. And as a Union, we have to take
responsibility and share responsibility and this will make things
sustainable.

There is no such a big number that would put in danger either the economies
or the culture of any of our Member States. All of this is manageable and
feasible if we do it together. It becomes a serious problem if it is only one
Member State – even the bigger one – having to face something like this
alone. The strength we have is that we are together and as in a family, if
one member of the family is facing a difficulty, the others come and help.
This is true for refugee crisis, this is true for economic support, this is
true for all the other issues, we help each other. This is the basis of the
European solidarity, this is the basis of being a Union and I believe we will
have to find a practical, sustainable, rational manner to continue to help
each or to start helping each other in some of the issues we are doing.

Q. New wave of refugees or migrants? [details inaudible]

FM: It is a very different thing. It is different in legal terms and it is
different in terms of routes from countries of origin and transit. The flow
of migrants in these months is still very much relevant; the flow of Syrian
refugees from Turkey is at the moment not so relevant. So, when you look at
the complete number it is still a relevant one, but it is a different kind of
wave and it is taking a different route. It is not Syrians, it is mainly Sub-
Saharan Africans that are coming and it is not through Turkey but it is
through Libya.

It is a different route, it is a different kind of phenomenon that has to be
tackled with different instruments and if you are asking me about the waves
of migrants who are coming to Europe which means through Libya to Italy in
this moment, I can tell you that the way in which we are handling this,
thanks also to a very good work we have done with the Foreign Ministers of
the all 28 Member States, is through a presence at sea – the European Union
has a military mission at sea in the Mediterranean, at the same time



dismantling the traffickers networks, having arrested more than 100
smugglers, seizing the boats that are used, saving lives – tens of thousands
of people were saved but also training the Libyan coasts guards so that they
can take care of the dismantling of the smuggling networks in the Libyan
territorial waters.

And we are doing two other things to prevent the losses of lives but also the
flourishing of the trafficking of people: inside Libya, we are financing the
presence of the International Organisation for Migration and the UNHCR so
that they can have access to the detention centres where people are living in
awful conditions, save these people, protect these people but also organising
voluntary returns to the countries of origin; and we are also working with
the countries of origin and transit, in particular Niger, where more than 80%
of the flows transit. I can tell you one number that will strike you probably
– in the last 9 months through our action with Niger, we moved from 76 000
migrants passing through Niger into Libya to 6 000.

This is to say that it is through partnership, through cooperation with our
African partners that we are managing the flows; we are dismantling the
traffickers’ networks, we are saving lives and we are re-accompanying on a
voluntary basis with the UN agencies, working in line with the international
human rights standards so that people are protected and the irregular
channels are closed. At the same time we also have to work on the regular
channels of mobility. This is the work we are doing on the current wave we
are facing.

Q. What do you think of China’s Belt Road initiative as an effective option
for international cooperation to solve the problems the West is facing?

FM: I was in Beijing myself a couple of weeks ago, I had a chance to discuss
this as well as our bilateral cooperation between the European Union and
China with the Premier and all my interlocutors there and we are preparing in
a very positive manner the next EU-China Summit that will take place in
Brussels at the beginning of June.

We see the ‘One Belt, One Road’ initiative as a positive initiative; Vice-
President Katainen is at the OBOR Forum in these days. We believe this has to
be developed first of all following international norms, second allowing the
non-Chinese enterprises to also take part in the projects and in a good
neighbourly spirit. We think connections and developing connections between
Asia and Europe is definitely something positive that will benefit both Asia
and Europe. It has to be done in the right manner; I think we can do it.

And in general terms, I would like to add that my visit to Beijing was a real
success and our cooperation has extremely solid basis. I think that China and
the European Union recognised each other in this period of history of the
world as two reliable global powers – we do not agree always on everything
but we recognise each other’s added value.

Link to the video:
https://ec.europa.eu/avservices/video/player.cfm?ref=I138437
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